TOWN OF BASIN 

Council Meeting – Regular Minutes

Tuesday November 13, 2012

Town Hall Council Chambers @ 7:00 PM 
A Regular Meeting of the Town of Basin Council resumed in the Council Chambers of the Town Hall in Basin, WY on Tuesday, November 13, 2012 at 7:00 PM.

Council Members present: Mayor Amy Kania, Dave Cooper, Deb Rathbun, Lyle King and Heath Hopkin.  Also present: Karla Pomeroy, Brandon Ohman with TCT West, Town Engineer Sherman Allred, Town Attorney Kent Richens, Chief of Police Chris Kampbell, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer Katrina Jares, Steve Vanderploeg, Bill Stoelk, Phil Julliard, Jack Nauman, and Wendy Taylor.

The Regular Meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Dave Cooper made the motion and Lyle King seconded to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  1)  Minutes from the Regular Council Meeting on 9/9/12, Special Meeting Minutes from 10/24/12, Special Meeting Minutes from 10/30/12 and Regular Workshop Meeting Minutes from 11/6/12;  2)  October 2012 Financial Report; 3)  Vouchers  $269,423.95 + Payroll Gross $45,220.93 GT=$314,644.88;  4)  Municipal Court Report; 5)  Delinquent Accounts:  $159,265.11(30 days-Current), $26,561.21 (60 days), and $14,080.67 (90 days).  The vote to approve the Consent Agenda was unanimous.
Public Comments:  None

Public Hearing:  Sewer Infrastructure sealed bids were opened and presented to the council.  The Sewer Flush Tank Project Engineer estimate was approximately $75,000.00.  

Bids received included; Western Municipal Construction from Meeteetse, WY - $118,550.00,

 Wilson Brothers Construction from Cowley, WY - $99,200.00,

 Jerry Bornhoft Construction from Riverton, WY - $89,890.00, 

Yellowstone Landscaping, Inc of Cowley, WY - $76,500.00,

Lamax Construction of Basin, WY - $70,900.00.  

Mayor Kania recommended that Town Engineer Sherman Allred review the lowest bid during the remainder of the meeting and advise if it is complete.

The G Street Sewer Project Engineer estimate was approximately $60,000.00.  

Bids received; Jery Bornhoff Construction of Riverton, WY - $57,687.00, 

Yellowstone Landscaping, Inc. of Cowley, WY $54,698.00, 

Lamax Construction of Basin, WY - $135,000.00.  

Mayor Kania recommended that Town Engineer Sherman Allred review the lowest bid during the remainder of the meeting and advise if it is complete.

Sealed bids for vehicles were opened and presented to the council.

1979 GMC7000 Garbage Truck vin/T17DE9V556776


-Performance Auto - $427.07


-JL Cook - $75.75

b. 1961 Ford F--‐600 Truck vin/F60JK153944


-Jesus Zubia - $300.00

-Performance Auto - $227.07


- JL Cook – 55.55

c. 1995 Chevy Ambulance vin/1GBJC34N4SE137469


-Doug Zierolf - $567.87


-Performance Auto – $675.07


-JL Cook - $301.01

d. 2001 Chevy Impala vin/2G1WF55K419187887 (minus the Emergency Response Equipment currently installed)


-Jesus Zubia $750.00


-Performance Auto $577.07


-JL Cook – $150.50

***Right to remove any listing was exercised on the 2001 Chevy Impala – car was given to the Town of Deaver.

Dave Cooper moved to accept all high bids on all vehicles for sale, Deb Rathbun seconded the motion.  Discussion ensued concerning the removal of the Impala from the bid list.  Heath Hopkin moved to reject all bids for the Chevy Impala.  Lyle Kind seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Dave Cooper amended his original motion to include only the 1979 garbage truck, 1961 Ford F600, and the 1995 Chevy Ambulance and to accept high bids on these vehicles.  Deb Rathbun seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

The Council reviewed the Substation Loop Feed Financing Schedule.

Big Horn REA Transmission Line Rebuild:  Mayor Kania advised that notification was received that construction commenced last week, the project will take 4-5 months dependent on weather.  There will be outages and REA has advised that adequate lead time will be given to notify residents and putages would be scheduled for late at nihgt to minimize disruption.

Christmas Holiday Schedule:  The council discussed extending a one-time holiday Monday December 24, 2012.  Mayor Amy Kania recommended that Christmas Eve be observed as a one-time holiday for this year only.  Heath Hopkin moved to accept Mayor Kania’s recommendation.  Deb Rathbun seconded the motion and the council unanimously approved it.  

Big Horn Basin Transportation Authority Letter:  Mayor Kania explained that the BHBTA serves Hot Springs, Washakie, Big Horn and Park counties and the municipalities throughout.  WYDOT subsidizes the bus service to come through Basin.  The letter is from Charles Cloud, representative of the City of Cody Council and encourages organizations to remain active, increase ridership and marketing efforts and reminds that the BHBTA is a critical function to the communities it services. Mayor Kania currently represents Basin on this board.

LGLP Director Ballot:  Mayor Kania requested the council review the candidates and give her recommendations as to whom they would like to vote for. 

Building Permits:  David and Angela Tharp, 605 Holdrege, Exterior Siding. Motion to approve by Heath Hopkin, seconded by Lyle King, council approved unanimously.

Roundtable:  Steve Vanderploeg gave his report for the month of October.  Fire hydrants were replaced, raw water service was turned off, and cardboard dumpsters have been painted and delivered around town.  Lyle King asked which of the compost piles was wet and which was dry and suggested getting information from the county agent for a compost “recipe”.  Dave Cooper asked if signs could be placed directing residents to which pile they should be dumping in.  Steve Vanderploeg also advised that Mecklem acres tree clearing had started and could probably be finished in a week if nothing else comes up. 

In other roundtable discussion Dave Cooper asked if the new sander truck was working.  Steve Vanderploeg stated that the crew is building a grate to put on top to sift out the larger rocks.  The crew’s first modification didn’t work, but this grate appears to solve the problem.  Dave Cooper also asked what is being used to clear the walking path.  Steve Vanderploeg stated that the loader had been used previously.  Dave Cooper expressed concern that the loader is too heavy and abrasive to use on the path.  Steve Vanderploeg stated that the four-wheeler could be used, but was concerned that the back side of the baseball field collects deep drifts when there is heavy snow.  Dave Cooper requested that the loader be kept off the path if at all possible.

Dave Cooper noted that graves were only being sodded on Memorial Day.  Steve Vanderploeg advised that that is how the crew has managed the cemetery since he has worked for the Town.  Dave Cooper expressed the he would like to see the sod put in throughout the summer.  Steve Vanderploeg stated that they would try to put something in as the grave settle and was ready. 

Lyle King moved to recess until Town Engineer Sherman Allred was done reviewing the Sewer Project bids.  Dave Cooper seconded the motion.  All council members were in favor and the council meeting recessed at 7:36 pm.

At 7:49 pm Mayor Kania called the meeting back to order.

Sherman Allred advised that the Lamax bid for the flush tank project was complete and in order.  Heath Hopkin motioned to accept the bid, Lyle King seconded the motion, and the council voted unanimously in approval.

Sherman Allred stated that the low bid from Yellowstone Landscaping, Inc. had issues with calculation on a line item, though it did not change the total bid.  Kent Richins advised that as it was a non-material issue it was okay to accept the bid, but he recommended to move to accept the total bid figure as the unit price is incorrect making the total price for the line item incorrect.  Lyle King motioned to accept the low bid upon verification that the total for item 7 is correct, and not the per foot quote submitted, at the full bid price of $54,698.00.  Dave Cooper seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  Discussion ensued concerning the bidders coming to the pre-bid.  Kent Richins advised that the bid bonds and performance bonds protect the Town.  Lyle King made a motion to amend his previous motion and to ask for confirmation of experience, contingent on Steve Vanderploeg and Sherman Allred’s approval and with an option to discuss again at the December 4, 2012 meeting.  Dave Cooper seconded the amendment.  All council members were in favor.

Mayor Amy Kania updated the council in reference to Gottsche leasing the Annex.  At the last regular meeting the business council was met with, in the interim, TCT West and Gottsche met in reference to the TCT West building on the West side of South 4th Street.  At this time Gottsche will be pursuing a lease agreement with TCT WEST and the grant application for the annex has been put on hold.   

There being no further business Heath Hopkin made a motion to adjourn the regular meeting at 8:17.  Dave Cooper seconded the motion and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.

                                                     


 ___________________________________________________
                                                        


Amy Kania, Mayor                 
___________________________________________________
Katrina Jares Deputy Clerk/Treasurer 

